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The Massachusetts Department of Public Health (DPH) continues to work with state, federal and local partners to address Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19), caused by the virus SARS-CoV-2, and we continue to appreciate the essential role you have in responding to this evolving situation. This memorandum replaces the Caring for Non-Acute Care Hospital Patients during the COVID-19 Emergency memorandum released on May 22, 2020 to provide updates on screening of staff and visitors. 
All non-acute hospitals must be prepared to care for COVID-19 positive patients. Patients infected with COVID-19 may vary in severity from lack of symptoms to mild or severe symptoms. Symptoms may be mild and not require transfer to an acute care hospital.  All facilities are expected to follow the infection prevention and control practices recommended by DPH and CDC. 

Screening of All Individuals

Non-acute hospitals should screen all individuals entering the facility for symptoms but may utilize posted signage as a means to do so. Non-acute hospitals should have all individuals entering the facility (including healthcare personnel and visitors) self-assess for symptoms of COVID-19 (e.g., cough, shortness of breath, sore throat, runny nose, headache, myalgia, chills, fatigue, gastrointestinal symptoms, new onset loss of smell or taste and a fever).  Self-screening should also include absence of a diagnosis of SARS-CoV-2 infection in the prior 10 days. Hospitals should post signage at facility entrance(s) explaining self-screening to visitors and staff.  If a visitor self-screens positively for symptoms or a diagnosis of SARS-CoV2 infection in the past 10 days, then they should not be allowed to enter the facility.  Any healthcare personnel who had a diagnosis of SARS-CoV-2 infection in the prior 10 days must meet the return to work criteria outlined here:  https://www.mass.gov/guidance/covid-19-isolation-and-quarantine-guidance-for-health-care-personnel
Use of Personal Protective Equipment (PPE)

Non-acute care hospital facilities should ensure all staff are using appropriate PPE when they are interacting with patients, to the extent PPE is available and in alignment with DPH and CDC guidance on conservation of PPE. All non-acute care hospital personnel should wear a facemask while they are in the facility unless they are in an area of the facility where patients do not have access. 
Full PPE, including N95 respirator or alternative, eye protection, gloves and gown, should be worn per DPH and CDC guidelines for the care of any resident with known or suspected COVID-19 per CDC guidance on conservation of PPE.
Separation of COVID-19 Positive Patients
Non-acute care hospitals should separate patients who are COVID-19 positive from patients who do not have COVID-19 or who have an unknown COVID-19 status. Whenever possible, patients with COVID-19 should be placed in a private room or in a room with another confirmed COVID-19 positive individual, with the door closed, unless the room is part of a physically separate, isolation unit in the facility or there is a serious safety concern. Patients with COVID-19 should not share a bathroom with others who are not COVID-19 positive. Non-acute hospitals may consider designating an entire unit within the facility, with dedicated staff, to care for patients with COVID-19 infection. “Dedicated staff” means staff are assigned to only care for these patients during their shifts. In some cases, it may be most appropriate to isolate positive COVID-19 patients in place. Patients with COVID-19 may be released from isolation after five days from symptom onset, if afebrile for at least 24 hours, any symptoms have improved and they have a negative viral test collected on day 5 or later or, if asymptomatic, after five days from specimen collection date of the positive COVID-19 test and have a negative viral test collected on day 5 or later. These patients must wear a mask around others through day 10. 
Admissions
When a non-acute care hospital patient is transferred from a non-acute care hospital to an acute care hospital for evaluation of any condition, including but not limited to, COVID-19 care, each non-acute care hospital must accept the patient’s return to the facility when the patient no longer requires acute care hospital services.
Non-acute care hospitals shall not condition admission on COVID-19 testing or test results. Before being discharged to a non-acute care hospital from another hospital or healthcare facility, individuals should be tested for COVID-19, if a test is available. If a test is not performed before hospital discharge, the non-acute care hospital should test the resident upon admission if a test is available.  
Awaiting the test results should not delay an individual’s discharge from the acute care hospital to the non-acute care hospital. If the test result is positive the resident should be managed with isolation precautions until they meet criteria for discontinuation of isolation.  

Non-acute care hospitals must be willing to accept patients who meet the clinical admission criteria from all acute care hospitals in their region, bed availability permitting.  
DPH continues to work with state, federal, and local partners on the outbreak of COVID-19, and we continue to appreciate the essential role you have in responding to this evolving situation.

DPH strongly encourages all non-acute hospitals in Massachusetts to monitor the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) website and the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) website for up-to-date information and resources:

· CMS website: https://www.cms.gov/About-CMS/Agency-Information/Emergency/EPRO/Current-Emergencies/Current-Emergencies-page
· CDC website: https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/infection-control-recommendations.html
Additionally, please visit DPH’s website that provides up-to-date information on COVID-19 in Massachusetts:  https://www.mass.gov/2019coronavirus.
* Up to date means the individual has completed a COVID-19 vaccine primary series and received the most recent booster dose recommended by CDC.  
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Updates Summary: 


Increased flexibility for screening at facility entrances to allow for posting signage as an option in lieu of active screening


Continued recommendations to separate patients COVID-19 positive from patients who are not but hospitals may do so by room rather than unit and, in circumstances where appropriate, patients may isolate in place


Maintained requirements that admissions and readmissions to the hospital may not be conditioned on testing or test results









